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Abstract 

Nevus comedonicus (NC) is a rare type of epidermal nevi characterized by aggregation of dilated follicular orifices filled 

with keratin. Although most cases occur unilaterally on the face, rarely, it may show a bilateral distribution (bilateral 

nevus comedonicus). Here, we report an unusual case of bilateral nevus comedonicus in a 7-year-old female child without 

systemic associations. In addition, and for the first time to be reported, she was treated successfully with Adapalene gel 

0.1%. 
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Abbreviations: NC: Nevus Comedonicus; NEK9: 
NIMA-related kinase9; RAR: Retinoic acid  
Receptor. 
 

Introduction 

     Nevus comedonicus is composed of close, dilated 
follicular openings with keratin plugs resembling 
comedones. It is a rare type of epidermal nevi with a 
predilection for face and neck [1]. Although the majority 
of cases occur unilaterally; NC rarely show a bilateral 
distribution [2]. Most cases are isolated; however, it may 
be a part of nevus comedonicus syndrome [3]. 
 
     Prevalence of NC ranges from 1 in 45,000 to 1 in 
100,000 with no gender or racial preference [1]. 
Approximately, 50% of cases of NC are evident at birth. 
However, delayed development was reported [3]. As NC is 
benign, treatment is indicated only for cosmetic concerns 
[4]. 

Case Report 

     A 7-year-old Upper Egyptian girl was referred to our 
outpatients' clinic, Assiut University Hospitals, Assiut, 
Egypt, complaining of bilateral and symmetrical skin 
lesions on both cheeks of 3 years duration. Lesions 
gradually increased in size and number with time. The 
patient received various topical treatments with no 
satisfactory improvement. Lesions were asymptomatic. 
Medical history was unremarkable with no positive family 
history. No positive consanguinity between parents. 
Pregnancy and labor were uneventful. Mother denied any 
drug intake during pregnancy. 
 
     Ophthalmological, neurological, abdominal, cardiac and 
chest examinations did not reveal any abnormality. Her 
vital signs, body weight, length and head circumference 
were normal for age. Laboratory tests (CBC, blood sugar, 
lipogram, liver functions and kidney functions) were 
unremarkable. 
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     Local examination revealed two slightly 
hyperpigmented plaques, each formed of closely set 
papules studded with black comedo-like lesions. The 
lesion on the right cheek measured 7x2.5 cm and the one 
on the left measured 6x3 cm (Figures 1-3). Mild dryness 
with exfoliation was observed. No other cutaneous 
abnormalities could be detected. Also, hair and nails as 
well as mucous membranes were clinically normal. A 
punch biopsy was obtained from the right cheek. 
Histopathologic examination revealed dilated and 
invaginated follicular structures filled with lamellar 
keratin and devoid of hair shafts. Epidermis was almost 
normal (Figure 4). Based on clinicopathological 
correlation, the diagnosis of bilateral nevus comedonicus 
was made. Patient was treated with topical Adapalene gel 
0.1% once daily. She was regularly followed up and after 4 
months, she showed excellent improvement, in terms of 
the pigmentation and disappearance of the comedo-like 
lesions without any side effect (Figures 1-3). 
 

 

Figure 1: Clinical features before and after treatment, 
front view. 
 

 

 

Figure 2: Clinical features before and after treatment, 
right lateral view. 

 

 

Figure 3: Clinical features before and after treatment, left 
lateral view. 
 
 

 

Figure 4: Microscopic features by Hematoxylin-Eosin 
staining with magnification power (x100) for the left 
photo and (x400) on the right photo. 
 

Discussion 

     The exact etiopathogenesis of NC is unclear. Many 
consider it an adnexal hamartoma, which forms as a 
consequence of a developmental failure of the 
mesodermal component of the pilosebaceous unit, 
resulting in abnormal differentiation of the epithelial 
component [5]. The abnormal follicular structure 
becomes unable to form terminal hair, sebaceous glands 
or arrector pili muscle and becomes capable only of 
producing keratin. Keratin accumulates in the adnexal 
orifices, producing its characteristic comedo-like 
appearance [1,5]. Others consider it a nevus of hair follicle 
or sweat ducts [6]. On genetic basis, it was found that 
somatic mutations of NEK9 (NIMA-related kinase9) are 
responsible for the abnormal follicular differentiation [7]. 
 
     Clinically, NC appears as a collection of discrete, dilated 
follicular ostia plugged with pigmented keratin. Usually it 

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3771205/figure/fig_001/
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is unilateral but, rarely, can be bilateral [8]. Sometimes, 
secondary inflammatory changes are seen with significant 
scarring [2]. 
 
     The reported therapeutic responses of nevus 
comedonicus to various topical and systemic therapeutics 
were insufficient and unsatisfactory. To the best of our 
knowledge, there are no published data about the effects 
of Adapalene as a possible therapeutic option for NC and 
our report is the first to highlight its successful use. 
Adapalene is a third generation synthetic retinoid, which 
has high affinity to retinoic acid receptor (RAR) β and γ 
unlike tretinoin. This is important because epithelial cells 
mainly have RAR γ [9]. It inhibits micro-comedons 
formation and decreases keratinocytes' cohesiveness in 
sebaceous follicles. It has an anti-inflammatory effect 
which is due to suppression of the lipooxygenase activity 
and due to the oxidative metabolism of arachidonic acid. 
This effect might be the reason for decreased irritation 
with Adapalene. Common side effects of Adapalene 
include erythema, peeling, dryness and burning [10]. 
 
     Differential diagnosis of our case revolves around 
familial dyskeratotic comedones, idiopathic disseminated 
comedones, multiple congenital comedones and acne 
vulgaris. However, the characteristic clinicopathological 
features of the aforementioned differential diagnoses 
were enough to exclude them from the diagnosis of our 
case. So, based on the clinicopathological features, the 
diagnosis of bilateral NC was made for our case. 
 
     In conclusion, we report for the first time in the 
literature a rare case of bilateral NC who was successfully 
treated by once daily Adapalene gel 0.1% for a period of 4 
months without any obvious side effect. We recommend 
the need for further studies to validate the use of 
Adapalene as an effective and safe therapeutic modality 
for this cosmetically annoying disorder. 
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